# Analysis of the Uyghur-Chinese conflict in the Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region (XUAR)

G1 Quinn Cheong Shi Han

COR3001 Big Questions

12 April 2021

### Introduction

There have been multiple reports on the mass incarceration of the Uyghurs in the People's Republic of China, especially in the Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region (XUAR). This paper seeks to analyse the Global and Local (China) perspectives and their justifications on the situation, while finally concluding with three findings that show the Global perspective to be stronger. First, the lack of liberty throughout China goes against Cosmopolitan principles. Second, Xinjiang brings huge economical and geographical value to China and thus, to the legacy of Xi Jinping. This provides reason for China to partake in the totalitarian control of Xinjiang, regardless of the means. Third, huge repositories of unbiased existing data seem to argue against China and conclude that China has indeed committed cultural genocide, while a lack of credible data from Chinese sources underplay the legitimacy of China's rebuttals to Western accusations.

# **Background of the Situation**

Ever since the summer of 2017, reports of wide-scale imprisonment of Muslims in China's XUAR have surfaced. They provide findings that some 1 million minorities (Taipei Times, 2021), consisting of Uyghurs and other Muslims, have been detained in what China officially calls 'Vocational Education and Training Centres' (China Daily, 2019). These minority groups are sent to the internment camps and the Chinese state offers land and jobs to Han Chinese, enticing them to move and settle in Xinjiang. This policy of reaocating Han Chinese to Uyghur-dominated regions has been in place since many years ago, but has sped up over the past few years, as seen when two million new Han Chinese recently relocated to Xinjiang (Zenz, 2020, p.3).

This has raised global concerns on the possible colonialism of the Uyghurs, and subsequently the eradication of Muslim culture in Xinjiang. Experts have reported that China is controlling the birth

rates of the Muslims in Xinjiang through forced sterilization (Zenz, 2020), and this has been further supported with personal recounts from ex-detained Uyghurs. They recall being pressured into taking birth control medication and being injected with fluids without concrete reason. They were later found to have become infertile (The Associated Press, 2020).

To fully understand the importance of Xinjiang to China, we need to understand the short history of Xinjiang and its geographical position. Xinjiang is strategically located in the west of China, near the borders and major frontier regions of China. It is the bridge between China and the countries in the Middle East and Central Asia. Ever since the early 1900s, it has been the target of major powers like the Soviet Union and was under its influence up till 1943 (Wang, 2007). When the Soviet Union fell in 1991, China seized the opportunity to regain control of Xinjiang and it is evident that Xinjiang is paramount in ensuring stability between China and its surrounding countries.

In 2013, China announced the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) aimed at bringing over \$1 trillion dollars of investments to China (Hillman, 2018), while forming trade partnerships with multiple countries around the world. The BRI allows China to place investments into other markets to strengthen bilateral relations, or to even use them as leverage to increase their political power (Ma, 2019a). This will not be achieved if Xinjiang lacks peace because Xinjiang connects two-thirds of all the BRI land routes (Cho & Turner, 2020) and most of the projects related to the BRI must pass through Xinjiang. Coupled with Xinjiang's abundance of natural resources and large-scale industries like oil and mineral (Raza, 2019), Xinjiang is vital to China's prosperity and success.

The Uyghur oppression only came into public discourse during the recent years but has actually been around for many years prior. From the crackdown of the peaceful Ghulja Uyghur students rally in February 1997, to the infamous Urumqi riots in 2009, these events have been met with state violence, only to be countered with local violence, culminating in casualties and political unrest within the Xinjiang region (Finley, 2020; Kanat, 2012). China has labelled these events as terrorism and has vowed to eradicate this radicality from Xinjiang, resulting in 're-education centres' springing up to de-radicalise religious extremists, as China calls them.

# Analysis of both the Global and China's perspective

# Global perspective

In the US, Secretary of State Michael Pompeo has spoken out against birth control in Xinjiang, stating: "We call on the Chinese Communist Party to immediately end these horrific practices."

(Finley, 2020). Scholars like Adrian Zenz and Cornell University professor, Magnus Fiskesjo, have also taken a strong position that China has committed genocide and crimes against humanity. I find the Global perspective justified because of two reasons. First, we will compare the philosophical stance of Natural Law with the Global perspective. Second, we analyse it using the Universal Declaration of Human Rights (UDHR).

According to the Natural Law Theory, everyone has inherent rights, conferred upon them not by legislation but by God, Nature, or reason. All laws should abide by Natural Law, and laws that do not follow Natural Law are deemed not to be 'True Law'. Cicero believed that Justice was not about opinion, but of fact, and that justice follows Natural Law. Natural Law can be derived from an individual's intrinsic habits, and holds true regardless of time, space, or person. Some examples could be the prohibition to kill, or to keep promises, and even respect private property.

China has violated Natural Law by forcefully preventing the promotion of life and birth, using contraceptives and prescribing surgeries (Zenz, 2020). Additionally, the leaked Nankai Report communicated that China uses forced labour transfers of the Uyghurs to dilute their population density in Xinjiang, because the high population density of Uyghurs threatens China's social stability (Zenz, 2021). Uyghurs are pressured into parting with their lands and transferred to new jobs far from home (Sudworth, 2021). This infringes on the property of the Uyghurs, and China has disrespected their inherent property rights. Even though the Uyghurs appear to be moving on their own accord, they are under high pressure to comply as going against the Chinese state would result in unlawful captures and potential harm to their loved ones (The Associated Press, 2020). China's laws and policies are just theoretical placeholders because they execute their laws based on force and opinion, as when Chinese Officials detain Uyghurs who they feel might commit future crimes, without concrete proof (BBC News, 2019). Hence, China's local laws do not correspond with Natural Law and are not justified, warranting the Global perspectives.

The UDHR, even though not legally binding, dictates that its articles apply to everyone and no one should perform acts aimed at the destruction of these rights. Additionally, China itself was a signatory of the UDHR and has thus implicitly agreed to its compliance. Article 9 of the UDHR states: "No one shall be subjected to arbitrary arrest, detention or exile.", while Article 11 declares: "Everyone charged with a penal offence has the right to be presumed innocent until proven guilty according to law in a public trial ...".

However, China has not followed through with the articles, and its pledge to uphold human rights. The leaked Karakax Papers document the mass surveillance and imprisonment of individuals from the Karakax region, showing how Chinese officials detain Muslims on bases unrelated to crimes (Kang, 2020). The detainees are not offered fair trials and there is no tribunal system in place. They are detained and interrogated until they admit to their supposed wrongdoings (Bunin & Rickleton, 2018), as noticed from multiple interviews and testimonials of Uyghurs throughout the world, especially from the extensive Xinjiang Victims Database (Xinjiang victims database, 2021). There is compelling evidence that the Chinese state has been undermining the Human Rights of the Uyghurs and thus the Global perspective against China is found correct.

# China's perspective

The main rationale behind the incarceration of Uyghurs, to China, is not unjustified. They opine that their every action is based on combatting terrorism and protecting their people. According to the Chinese, riots have been plaguing China and officials have always sought a means to ending the bloodshed. China's perspective on the 1990 Baren incident, 2009 Urumqi riots, and even the 2014 riots in southern Xinjiang pins the cause on Muslim extremists wanting to disrupt the peace in China. The vocational education and training centres were enacted to take measures against terrorism and radicalisation in Xinjiang (CGTN, 2021), with the aim of combatting the 'three evil forces': Separatism, extremism and terrorism (Hui, 2018).

The terrorist attacks resulted in countless amounts of lives lost as the 2014 riots in southern Xinjiang resulted in many Han Chinese being killed (Hu, 2021), while the Urumqi riots in 2009 left an estimated 197 dead and over 1,700 wounded. Additionally, Islamic separatists have influenced the community and carried out attacks against the Chinese (Green et al., 2007). These events disrupted the stability of China's society, with the Han Chinese becoming very unhappy with the government and wanting harsher punishments towards the Uyghurs (Wong & Yang, 2009). It is interesting to note that China has been supported by many countries who concur that terrorists in Xinjiang have caused widespread damage to the region (China Embassy, 2019). Terrorism and extremism, hence, have been deemed a grave challenge to China, and appropriate measures have been taken. This has proven to be successful because China notes zero large-scale terrorism in the past four years (CGTN, 2021). Hence, China's perspectives are justified as they have a duty to ensure that their people are kept safe.

# Justifications for supporting the Global perspective

Lack of liberty in China

The most compelling factor undermining China's perspective is the current lack of liberty in China. China restricts its people tremendously and bars global media or freedom of speech and expression. This can be seen from multiple personal recounts and documentaries which show the intense scrutiny of people in China, and how even simple interviews and personal thoughts must be state-approved (Vice News, 2019). The Chinese state holds a totalitarian dictatorship over many fundamental rights under the guise of preventing the spread of misinformation and rumours. This is, according to John Stuart Mill: Wrong. Mill's main argument towards liberty holds true to the extent that granting such liberty does not result in extrinsic harm towards anyone else. He also rejects interference with the individual's thoughts or activity, especially so when he says:

"That the only purpose for which power can be rightfully exercised over any member of a civilized community, against his will, is to prevent harm to others. His own good, either physical or moral, is not a sufficient warrant."

China infringes on the rights of the people by forceful mass censorship in China, under the guise of maintaining peace and stability for the betterment of the people. This however, according to Mill, is not a legitimate justification because a particular law or policy being deemed beneficial does not justify the restriction on liberty; liberty can only be restricted when the individual poses harm to another.

Initially, China's actions might also seem justified because of the Social Contract Theory, which posits that individuals have consented, either explicitly or tacitly, to surrender some of their freedoms, in exchange for protection of their remaining rights and to reap other benefits of the state such as economic prowess. From the Crito where Socrates chooses to stay in Athens and implicitly subjects himself to the Social Contract Theory, the argument comes about that the people in China have also subjected themselves to this and have traded some of their freedoms to live in a safe and prosperous China. Officials use this stand to constantly defend genocide with an economic argument, that the whole of Xinjiang has enjoyed prosperity and a higher life expectancy, with the people being happy and content. (The Straits Times, 2021).

This, however, is but a straw man argument, or an *ignoratio elenchi a la* Aristotle. From the Crito:

You may take what is yours and go where you like, if we and the City do not please you. But whoever among you stays, recognizing the ways we render judgment and

govern the other affairs of the City, to him at that point we say that by his action he has entered agreement with us to do as we bid. (p. 125)

Many forget that the Social Contract Theory is built on liberty itself, especially the freedom to leave without coercion or pressure. With the Uyghurs, numerous recounts suggest that they either do not have the freedom of leaving China, or must return to China (Batke, 2017). They reap the economic benefits not because they want to, but because they must. Furthermore, this does not correspond with the UDHR, which declares the freedom to leave one's country a universal right. Overall, I find the lack of liberty oppressive and the Global perspective to be stronger.

# Xinjiang's value to the Legacy of President Xi

President Xi has become a dominant force in Chinese politics, as seen when the 19<sup>th</sup> National Congress of the CPC formally brought in Xi Jinping Thought into the Chinese constitution. Xi is now considered an extremely powerful leader, comparable to the late Mao Zedong. The removal of the two-term limit of presidency in China has further heightened his position within Chinese history. Additionally, the Xi Jinping Thought was not only a great achievement to the Chinese people but an imperative in determining the continual success of governance in China. This concept of a common thinking, or a common 'China Dream' was important in invoking National pride in China, which the CCP has used to unify the people ever since the 19<sup>th</sup> Century (Hayes, 2019). The unification of the people is unquestionable, and Xi Jinping will do all he can to ensure stability and prevent fragmentation.

The leaked Xinjiang papers document Xi Jinping's constant reminders that the violence in Xinjiang is tarnishing the image of the CCP and inevitably, its strength. Without harsh leadership he argues, it might result in China failing like the Soviet Union (Ramzy & Buckley, 2019). Additionally, the BRI is at the heart of Xi Jinping's legacy and it would be detrimental to China if the project fell apart. Experts have stated that the cultural crackdown on the Uyghurs might be to protect the BRI project instead (Ma, 2019b). Without the guarantee of safety in Xinjiang, it puts such a heavy project at risk of abandonment, especially if terrorism and extremism re-arise in Xinjiang. Xi Jinping is on the path of leaving an impeccable legacy and Xinjiang, together with the success of the BRI, are critical factors contributing to his success. This leads to the discernment that there is a greater surreptitious meaning behind the crackdown on Xinjiang, other than that of 'terrorism' which the Chinese state constantly reiterates. Thus, I find China's perspective to be unconvincing enough.

Quinn Cheong Singapore Management University

Unbiased public data which argues against China

The strong informational control in China acts like a double-edged sword. On the one hand, it provides totalitarian control of information flow in China, and gives power to the CCP due to their ability to control what the people see and know. On the other hand, it is detrimental to the CCP's success in convincing the world, through non-coercive means, that the rumours of China's genocide are false. The only publicly available media are those that the government wants to portray, such as Chinese-owned media sources like the China Global Television Network (CGTN), or the Global Times, a daily tabloid newspaper under the CCP that gives opinions on international issues with a rather huge tinge of Nationalism. On analysis, we see that most of their posts are in the interests of China, where they bash other Western countries and debunk claims made. While the Chinese claims provide due evidence and justifications, there lies a huge fraction of uncertainty in their sources because no detailed reports or statistics exist, and it is close to impossible to find any sources for corroboration. Hence, the tight infringement on informational freedom in China hugely undermines its ability to convince the world of truth in their claims.

Furthermore, there is extensive global proof against China, which China argues to be political tools fabricated by the US for control. The main argument by Chinese officials is that the Uyghurs who testified were unjust and did so out of fame or other economic reasons. The Chinese state media even gives their version of evidence, which debunks many claims made by these ex-incarcerated Uyghurs through the news tabloid (CGTN, 2021) or even their YouTube channel. However, this is firstly unsupported with unbiased evidence, and it also does not downplay the fact that there are many Uyghurs who have spoken up on this issue (Uyghur Pulse, 2020). The sheer number of testimonials against China more than satisfies the law of large numbers, where even if some of the testimonials were to be falsified, it is unlikely that all the testimonials contain no truth. Hence, I find China's perspectives and their evidence inconclusive of their innocence, and would find the global perspective stronger, even though it might be to an extent, exaggerated.

# **Conclusion**

The analysis of this paper finds the Global Perspectives coherent, and in-line with philosophical principles. China's perspective, whilst justified, lacks compelling evidence, and is deemed to infringe on Human Rights. The research of this paper stems from a plethora of different sources, from in-class readings, first-person accounts and leaked Chinese Papers encapsulating the Global perspective, to Chinese-backed Global News websites and direct words from Chinese Officials which aid in elucidating China's perspective.

Quinn Cheong Singapore Management University

One limitation of this paper is the absence of unbiased first-person recounts from Uyghurs currently in China. This is because of the extreme difficulty in conducting unbiased and unmonitored interviews on them. This is an avenue which Journalists and Academics should continue probing for further study – despite the strong Communist stand in China and the lack of ability to transfer non-pro-state information out of China.

(Words: 2974)

### References

- The Associated Press. (2020, June 29). *China cuts Uighur births with IUDs, abortion, sterilization*. <a href="https://apnews.com/article/269b3de1af34e17c1941a514f78d764c">https://apnews.com/article/269b3de1af34e17c1941a514f78d764c</a>
- Batke, J. (2017, August 14). China is forcing Uighurs abroad to return home. Why aren't more countries refusing to help? ChinaFile. <a href="https://www.chinafile.com/reporting-opinion/viewpoint/china-forcing-uighurs-abroad-return-home-why-arent-more-countries">https://www.chinafile.com/reporting-opinion/viewpoint/china-forcing-uighurs-abroad-return-home-why-arent-more-countries</a>
- BBC News. (2019, June 18). Inside China's 'thought transformation' camps BBC News. YouTube. <a href="https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=WmId2ZP3h0c">https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=WmId2ZP3h0c</a>
- Bunin, G. A., & Rickleton, C. (2018, July). *Interview with Amanzhan Seiituly*. Xinjiang Victims Database. https://shahit.biz/supp/4981\_8.pdf
- CGTN. (2021, February 6). Fact check: Lies on Xinjiang-related issues vs. the truth. <a href="https://news.cgtn.com/news/2021-02-06/Fact-Check-Lies-on-Xinjiang-related-issues-vs-the-truth-XEFuvz6b84/index.html">https://news.cgtn.com/news/2021-02-06/Fact-Check-Lies-on-Xinjiang-related-issues-vs-the-truth-XEFuvz6b84/index.html</a>
- China Daily. (2019, August 17). *Vocational education and training in Xinjiang*. <a href="https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/201908/17/WS5d574e53a310cf3e355664b1">https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/201908/17/WS5d574e53a310cf3e355664b1</a>.
  <a href="https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/201908/17/WS5d574e53a310cf3e355664b1">https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/201908/17/WS5d574e53a310cf3e355664b1</a>.
- China Embassy. (2019, October 30). *Joint Statement on Xinjiang at Third Committee Made by Belarus on Behalf of 54 Countries*. <a href="http://id.china-embassy.org/eng/jrzg/t1711859.htm">http://id.china-embassy.org/eng/jrzg/t1711859.htm</a>
- Cho, S., & Turner, J. (2020, December 9). *The economics of repression: The Belt and Road initiative, COVID-19, and the repression of Uygurs in Xinjiang*. Air University (AU). <a href="https://www.airuniversity.af.edu/JIPA/Display/Article/2441685/the-economics-of-repression-the-belt-and-road-initiative-covid-19-and-the-repre/">https://www.airuniversity.af.edu/JIPA/Display/Article/2441685/the-economics-of-repression-the-belt-and-road-initiative-covid-19-and-the-repre/</a>
- Finley, J. S. (2020, November 19). Why Scholars and Activists Increasingly Fear a Uyghur Genocide in Xinjiang. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/14623528.2020.1848109">https://doi.org/10.1080/14623528.2020.1848109</a>
- Green, A., Little, A. W., Kamat, S. G., Oketch, M., & Vickers, E. (2007). *Education and development in a Global Era: Strategies for 'Successful Globalisation'*. DVV International: Startseite. <a href="https://www.dvv-international.de/fileadmin/files/aaaresearchingtheissuesno69.pdf">https://www.dvv-international.de/fileadmin/files/aaaresearchingtheissuesno69.pdf</a>
- Hayes, A. (2019, May 30). Interwoven 'Destinies': The significance of Xinjiang to the China dream, the Belt and Road initiative, and the Xi Jinping legacy. Taylor & Francis. https://doi.org/10.1080/10670564.2019.1621528
- Hillman, J. E. (2018, April 3). *How big is China's Belt and Road?* Center for Strategic and International Studies. <a href="https://www.csis.org/analysis/how-big-chinas-belt-and-road">https://www.csis.org/analysis/how-big-chinas-belt-and-road</a>

- Hu, X. (2021, March 24). *Xinjiang's true facts shed light and support to anti-terrorist efforts*. Global Times. <a href="https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202103/1219293.shtml">https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202103/1219293.shtml</a>
- Hui, Z. (2018, January 11). *Xinjiang officials assigned as relatives to Uyghur villagers for ethnic unity campaign*. Global Times. https://www.globaltimes.cn/content/1084401.shtml
- Kanat, K. B. (2012, December 12). "War on Terror" as a diversionary strategy: Personifying minorities as terrorists in the People's Republic of China. Taylor & Francis. https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/13602004.2012.746179
- Kang, D. (2020, February 18). *China's 'War on Terror' uproots families, leaked data shows*. The Associated Press. <a href="https://apnews.com/article/890b79866c9eb1451ddf67b121272ee2">https://apnews.com/article/890b79866c9eb1451ddf67b121272ee2</a>
- Ma, A. (2019a, November 12). The US is scrambling to invest more in Asia to counter China's 'Belt and Road' mega-project. Here's what China's plan to connect the world through infrastructure is like. Business Insider. <a href="https://www.businessinsider.com/what-is-belt-and-road-china-infrastructure-project-2018-1">https://www.businessinsider.com/what-is-belt-and-road-china-infrastructure-project-2018-1</a>
- Ma, A. (2019b, February 23). *This map shows a trillion-dollar reason why China is oppressing more than a million Muslims*. Business Insider. <a href="https://www.businessinsider.in/this-map-shows-a-trillion-dollar-reason-why-china-is-oppressing-more-than-a-million-muslims/articleshow/68125406.cms">https://www.businessinsider.in/this-map-shows-a-trillion-dollar-reason-why-china-is-oppressing-more-than-a-million-muslims/articleshow/68125406.cms</a>
- Ramzy, A., & Buckley, C. (2019, November 16). 'Absolutely no mercy': Leaked files expose how China organized mass detentions of Muslims. The New York Times Breaking News, World News & Multimedia.

  <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2019/11/16/world/asia/china-xinjiang-documents.html">https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2019/11/16/world/asia/china-xinjiang-documents.html</a>
- Raza, Z. (2019, October 24). *China's 'Political re-education' camps of Xinjiang's Uyghur Muslims*. Taylor & Francis. https://doi.org/10.1080/03068374.2019.1672433
- The Straits Times. (2021, March 16). China urges west to halt interference under guise of human rights at UN session. <a href="https://www.straitstimes.com/asia/east-asia/china-urges-west-to-halt-interference-under-guise-of-human-rights-at-un-session">https://www.straitstimes.com/asia/east-asia/china-urges-west-to-halt-interference-under-guise-of-human-rights-at-un-session</a>
- Sudworth, J. (2021, March 2). 'If the others go I'll go': Inside China's scheme to transfer Uighurs into work. BBC News. <a href="https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-china-56250915">https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-china-56250915</a>
- Taipei Times. (2021, March 18). *EU visit to Xinjiang stalls over access*. https://www.taipeitimes.com/News/world/archives/2021/03/18/2003754059
- Uyghur Pulse. (2020, December 12). *Beat 1061: Maya*, *USA (English)*. YouTube. <a href="https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=rzJxn-zzano">https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=rzJxn-zzano</a>

- Vice News. (2019, June 29). China's Vanishing Muslims: Undercover In The Most Dystopian Place In The World. YouTube. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=v7AYyUqrMuQ
- Wang, D. (2007, February 27). The Xinjiang question of the 1940s: the story behind the Sino-Soviet treaty of August 1945. https://doi.org/10.1080/03147539708713142
- Wong, E., & Yang, X. (2009, September 3). New protests reported in restive Chinese region. The New York Times. https://www.nytimes.com/2009/09/04/world/asia/04china.html?\_r=0 Xinjiang victims database. (2021). https://shahit.biz/eng/#view
- Zenz, A. (2020, June). Sterilizations, IUDs, and Mandatory Birth Control: The CCP's Campaign to Suppress Uyghur Birthrates in Xinjiang. The Jamestown Foundation. Retrieved March 17, 2021, from <a href="https://jamestown.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/Zenz-Internment-Sterilizations-and-IUDs-REVISED-March-17-2021.pdf?x46096">https://jamestown.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/Zenz-Internment-Sterilizations-and-IUDs-REVISED-March-17-2021.pdf?x46096</a>
- Zenz, A. (2021, March). Coercive Labor and Forced Displacement in Xinjiang's Cross-Regional Labor Transfer Program. The Jamestown Foundation. <a href="https://jamestown.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/03/Coercive-Labor-and-Forced-Displacement-in-Xinjiangs-Cross-Regional-Labor-Transfers-A-Process-Oriented-Evaluation.pdf?x46096">https://jamestown.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/03/Coercive-Labor-and-Forced-Displacement-in-Xinjiangs-Cross-Regional-Labor-Transfers-A-Process-Oriented-Evaluation.pdf?x46096</a>